
Disclaimer 
 
The recipient (“User”) understands and agrees to the following: 
 
The information depicted in the Public Utilities Data Portal (“Portal”), including utility locations, pipe 
material, pipe size, and service lateral locations should be considered approximate. Field verification by 
the User is required for exact location, material, size, length, invert, and rim elevations. The information 
included in the Portal shall not be used by the User for preparation of construction plans or otherwise 
used for construction without field verification (survey) of the information.  The user expressly waives 
any and all claims for damages (including economic or consequential), delays, or any losses whatsoever 
related to information contained in the Portal. 
 
Recent and on-going construction activities are taking place in many areas of the depicted map.  New 
and relocated utilities are often associated with new construction, including but not limited to system 
repairs.  The Water Reclamation and Stormwater facilities (stormwater, sanitary sewer and reclaimed 
water) depicted on the Portal are primarily based on final as-built survey prepared by third parties for 
acceptance by the City.  The User shall be aware that there is a time lag between pipe installation and 
the time of as-built survey acceptance by the City.  Underground facilities that are not yet depicted in 
the City’s GIS database (i.e. not yet accepted by the City) are the responsibility of the Contractor who 
installed the underground facilities. 
 
Recent and on-going construction activities are taking place in the vicinity of the I-4 Ultimate project.  
The City has not yet received final as-built survey of utility work associated with the I-4 Ultimate project.  
Underground facilities that are not yet depicted in the Portal (i.e. not yet accepted by the City) are the 
responsibility of the Contractor who installed the underground facilities.  In this case, the I-4 Ultimate 
Utility Coordination team, and/or FDOT will need to be contacted regarding new and relocated facilities 
in this area. 
 
The Water Reclamation Division does not mark in the field private sanitary sewer facilities, such as those 
depicted in this Portal.  The owner of the private facility is responsible for marking their utility in the 
field.  It is the responsibility of the Contractor working in the ROW to notify the owner of the private 
utility to mark their facilities in the ROW. 
 
The User is advised to contact the Water Reclamation and Streets and Stormwater Division prior to use 
of the Portal for Due Diligence, Design, or Construction. 
 
Chapter 556, Florida Statute, Sunshine One Call (811) applies to all work involving excavation in the 
State of Florida.  It is the Contractor’s responsibility to comply with Chapter 556 F.S. and not rely solely 
on the Portal prior to executing excavations and other underground activities, such as directional 
bore/drilling. 
 
Data is removed from the GOAA (airports) and Universal Studios areas of the Portal as they are not 
managed by the City of Orlando and their data is protected. 
 
I, the User, have read, understand and agree to all of the above with regard to use of the City’s Portal 
and the data contained therein. 


